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Last time I had to tell you of the loss of our 
committee member Peter Hacker who died in 
November last year. This time ï some better 
news. You may possibly remember Stuart 
Holland who was on our committee up to mid
-2012 until other duties made the commit-
ment too difficult. I cannot say at this stage 
that he has returned to the committee, but he 
has expressed an interest in coming back to 
take on some aspects of our work, now that 
he has a little more time. He has attended 
several meetings and is liaising with Malcolm 
Neesam regarding plaques and is likely to 
help with arrangements for Heritage Open 
Days (HODS). 
 
Stuartôs wife Chris was also on our commit-
tee as secretary until mid-2010. She is also 
back with us to assist, but not as a commit-
tee member. However, her role is very im-
portant ï she is taking on the duties of mem-
bership secretary. John Russell who has 
been doing this work recently has found it 
difficult because of sight problems needing 
eye operations, which have meant several 
weeks at a time not being able to do the job 
as he would have liked. Also he had another 
commitment on Monday evenings when we 
have our committee meetings. He seems 
content to have handed it over to Chris! She 
will attend committee meetings to report as 
necessary. 
 
The plaque for Gascoigne House which has 
had many names over the centuries ï I still 
think of it as the County Hotel ï has been 
placed on the building without an unveiling 
ceremony. On 3rd April the plaque com-
memorating the work of Dr. Laura Veale was 
unveiled by the Mayor, Councillor Nick 
Brown at No.3 Victoria Avenue (see report 
on page 8 of this newsletter). The other 

plaque that we are working on with Malcolm 
Neesam is long overdue. It is for that most 
important institution, the Royal Baths Hospi-
tal. The site is now converted to apartments 
of course. Finding a good site for the 
plaque is proving difficult. Ideally it needs a 
position from where remaining parts of the 
Hospital can be seen, and where there is a 
good footfall of passers-by so that it may be 
read by the many rather than the few. Mal-
colm has produced a draft script but the es-
timate for casting it is rather high ï over 
£1,200. So, in several ways it is very much 
at the planning stage.  
 
Two items of good news are both down to 
Harrogate Borough Council (HBC) deci-
sions. Firstly the result of the Stray consul-
tation means that the Council are not pursu-
ing any changes to the Stray Act in order 
that more or larger events will be held. We 
(your committee) breathe a sigh of relief as 
I would guess most ï maybe all of you, do 
too. Secondly, HBC issued a press release 
on 28th March regarding the sale and future 
use of the Crescent Gardens offices. The 
Adam Thorpe Property Group is purchasing 
the property and also the road in front 
which belongs to HBC and is not Highway 
land. The proposal is to create 14 high- 
quality apartments, 7 each side of the cen-
tral section, an art gallery, two retail units 
and a restaurant. Everyone knows that we 
wanted the building to remain in Council 
use as our town hall, with a mansard roof 
extension, conversion and renovation, but 
as this prospect has been lost, we believe 
that the Adam Thorpe Property Group will 
produce the best redevelopment. We will at 
least see the central spaces in uses that 
are open to the general public. 
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I think there will be another Local Plan pub-
lic consultation before our next newsletter is 
distributed. The chosen sites to go into the 
Local Plan, with more information such as 
development guidelines, should be available 
for comment in July. 
 
The Friends of Valley Garden are very ac-
tive just now. I told of the project to renovate 
the Japanese Garden in the February news-
letter.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
They are now working hard at fund raising to 
re-instate the gates, gate pillars and railings 
at the entrance to Valley Gardens from Val-
ley Drive.  
 
This entrance has been known as the Green 
Park entrance but the project is now to be 
called the King Edward VII Memorial Gate 
Project. We regard this as a very worthwhile 
scheme indeed. It will be extremely expen-
sive, even though the Council have stone 
pillars which can be used and gates and 
some railings have also been acquired that 
had stood on Kings Road. The renovation of 
these items is costly and more railings will 
have to be manufactured. The cost will 
probably be at least £57,000 not including 
VAT. 
 

Henry Pankhurst  
Chairman  

 
 
 
 
Members may remember the excellent talk 
on Markenfield Hall by its owner Ian Curteis 
some time ago. We are now delighted to be 
able to invite you to take part in a visit to 
Markenfield, a beautiful moated Hall which 
has been called Yorkshireôs best-kept se-
cret.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Reached by a farm track off the A61, three 
miles south of Ripon, the Hall is an early 
14th century moated country house, de-
scribed by the Historic Houses Association 
as óone of the most astonishing and roman-
tic of Yorkshire's medieval housesô. It is very 
much a family home, and is only open to the 
public for four weeks of the year. 
 
 
 

Advance booking is essential.  To reserve 
your place, with Wendy Cross,  see Page 12 

Forthcoming Events. 
 
 
 

 
 

Wendy Cross  
HCS  Committee  

Your invitation to visit 
 

Markenfield Hall 
 

Tuesday, 18th July, 2017 
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Sue spoke enthusiastically about our won-
derful collections of trees, specimen and 
otherwise, some of which are champions. 
They have to be watched, maintained and 
sometimes renewed. 
 
Our parks and gardens, and especially the 
Stray, are the delight of residents and a 
huge tourist attraction ï (the Stray takes two 
and a half days to mow in good weather 
every two weeks) thousands of visitors are 
counted at the pedestrian gate counters in 
the District and the Department has won 
many awards in such competitions as Britain 
in Bloom. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Sue paid tribute to the many volunteers, 
such as Friends of Valley Gardens, the Litter 
Pickers and others, who help to keep our 
lovely towns looking so good. 
 
She and her staff have an enormous task, 
and, learning about the great variety of work 
they do to make the Harrogate District one 
of the most beautiful places one can imag-
ine, was most uplifting. 
 

Jennifer Rawnsley  
HCS Member  

We forgot the rain and gloom outside at the 
February talk at the Club, as we listened to 
Sue Wood, Horticultural Officer with Harro-
gate and Districtôs Parks and Environmental 
Services. 
 
In her lively and colourfully illustrated talk 
Sue told us about the many functions of her 
department which cover our lives in the dis-
trict almost from cradle to grave ï childrenôs 
playgrounds to graveyards, woodlands and 
all kinds of public spaces and amenities on 
the way: some not so obvious, such as fly 
tipping, refuse disposal and pest control. 
Overseeing the erection of market stalls is 
also part of her departmentôs job. 
 
Bio diversity and environmental concerns 
were of paramount importance. She told us 
about measures taken to conserve re-
sources such as composting green waste at 
the Valley Gardens greenhouses and the 
many garden benches made from re-cycled 
plastic. The 600 baskets and troughs in the 
District are self- watering and no sphagnum 
moss is used. Efforts are made to encour-
age bees and other insects by careful plant-
ing and many bee boxes. 

 
 
 
 

 
Parks and Gardens of  

Harrogate  
A Talk given by 

Sue Wood  
12th February, 2017 
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Signs and Shopfronts 
I am including under this heading the paint-
ing of exterior masonry which has in Harro-
gate generally involved shops, pubs and 
bars. Conservation area policy does not 
cover this point. It would of course be rele-
vant if it were a listed building that was in-
volved.  In the February newsletter, I ex-
plained that this deficiency can be overcome 
by an Article 4 Direction. In Harrogate, one 
has been applied to most of the extensive 
conservation area since 2005. The unfortu-
nate thing is that some properties have been 
painted/re-painted without consent ï per-
haps this extension of control is little known. 
 
In the case of the shop at 3-5 Crescent 
Road (Mark Wilkinson Furniture)  they DO 

know. What appeared to be new brilliant 
white paint had been applied all over the 
shopfront ï masonry and woodwork. Then in 
June last year came an application to plas-
ter chocolate brown paint all over, which 
was refused. In November another such ap-
plication came forward which was also re-
fused, but, before determination, the brown 
paint had been applied! Now we have seen 
yet another application which asks for con-
sent to paint just the pilasters a stone col-
our. If a building has stone elements, why 
paint - leave them natural stone! The proper 
solution in our view, and to uphold the spirit 
of the Article 4 Direction, is to remove all 
paint from the stonework. Coat after coat of 
paint gradually blurs the detail of any carv-
ing. 
 
Modifications to recent applications for signs 
on Parliament Street  are welcome. At All 
Bar One  we noted an application for two 
particularly large unsuitable projecting signs 
which were refused permission. Subse-
quently just one much more suitable and 
modest projecting sign has been approved. I 
have not seen a decision on the grey wall 
paint that has been applied to 17-23 Parlia-
ment Street. A more recent retrospective 
proposal for stone painting at 11 Parliament 

Street  has been refused. The colour is 
called óManor House Greyô and has been 
applied over the previous stone coloured 
paint. The refusal notice says that it overly 
contrasts with the previous colour which 
causes harm to the character and appear-
ance of the conservation area. Again I say ï 
let the stone speak for itself!  
 
The large circular projecting sign that I re-
ported on for óFoundry 23ô on the 17-23 
Parliament Street block  has been changed 

to a modest rectangular one. 
 
1A James Street, the premises of White-
house Galleries and Farrow & Ball,  has 

been painted all over with a colour de-
scribed as óFrosted Greyô. The paint extends 
over all the brick and stonework. Despite 
conservation officer opinion that it damages 
the appearance due to detail and colouring 
of the natural materials being obscured, the 
application has been approved. There is a 
grand stone balustrade at eaves height 
which extends across several properties and 
now one of them is painted, which destroys 
the intention of continuity of this parapet fea-
ture. 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Larger Housing Sites  
I reported on an application for 22 dwellings 
off Rossett Green Lane  that was refused 
and had gone to appeal. In case, as I ex-
pect, that the appeal fails, we now see an 
application for 14 dwellings on part of the 

 
Planning  
Matters!  
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site. The southern half is left undeveloped no 
doubt because this part of the site was par-
ticularly problematic in the planning officerôs 
view. Of course the whole of the site is 
greenfield, outside development limits and in 
the Special Landscape Area. If builders get 
building, there are plenty of dwellings with 
planning consent to avoid using sites, such 
as this, that have not been included in the 
Draft Local Plan. 
 
We see from the Harrogate Advertiser that a 
proposal to develop a new settlement at Cat-
tal is coming forward. This, and or a possible 
new settlement at Flaxby, are in the Draft 
Local Pan. It is the Flaxby one that we pre-
ferred because it has a greater capacity and 
a large employment site is allocated next to 
it. The A1M motorway is adjacent. There is 
an application for the Flaxby employment 
site in already. 
 
You will no doubt be aware of the houses 
that are being built on the Skipton Road op-
posite the  Jennyfield estate.  This large 
parcel of land has been divided into four 
parts, three of which have planning consent, 
the remaining (north east) section now has a 
planning application to ascertain whether an 
environmental impact assessment (EIA) is 
required. The site is known as Cow Dyke 
Farm, Skipton Road  and is a housing allo-
cation in the Draft Local Plan with a potential 
yield of 139 dwellings. The EIA applies for 
180 dwellings. It is not uncommon for devel-
opers to try for greater density than the esti-
mates in the land allocations. Many propos-
als for large housing sites come forward that 
donôt get a mention in these columns be-
cause they are in parts of the District other 
than in, or close to, Harrogate. The lack of an 
up-to-date Local Plan is a considerable dis-
advantage. Another serious problem that can 
lead to an unwelcome excess of planning 
consents is the calculation of the 5 year sup-
ply of housing land. Recently the District has 
been very close to the required figure but 
developers will play on the tiniest shortfall. 
The Council are often nervous to refuse ap-
plications because of a modest shortfall for 
fear of Appeals that can cost large sums. As 
far as the number of dwellings that are ac-
counted for in all the existing planning con-
sents, there is no shortfall, probably the op-

posite. The problem is whether developers 
show signs of actual building or not. The 
problem with planning nowadays is that 
there is no such thing as an excess of house 
building, only a minimum. We support large 
proportions of the housing requirement tak-
ing place in a new settlement, but even if 
one is granted consent, can we have confi-
dence that other developments wonôt 
change Harrogate beyond recognition? 
 
We hear that there are moves afoot by a 
developer to create a housing estate in 
fields that are in the SLA to the south of St. 
John Fisher High School. There is a narrow 
lane off Hookstone Drive that runs down the 
right hand side of the school to Hookstone 
woods - this is the location. I will watch out 
for a planning application coming forward. 
 
The development of 600 dwellings 
bounded by the Jennyfield Estate, Oaker 
Bank, Penny Pot Lane  and the Queen 
Ethelburgas Estate  was given outline con-

sent in March 2015. There are now two re-
served matters applications, one for 238 
dwellings and one for 367 dwellings - you 
will notice that these add up to 605 dwell-
ings!  Many of you will know that the sub-
stantial hedgerow on Penny Pot Lane has 
been almost entirely destroyed by the devel-
opers after seeing an item in the Harrogate 
Advertiser, or by word of mouth or by having 
been on Penny Pot Lane (or even on social 
media!). 
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This is of great concern because of wildlife, 
it is bird nesting season of course. The 
hedgerow would form part of the planting 
barrier for the benefit of future residents as a 
buffer against the road and, of course, for 
views from the outside of the site. The plans 
show only a short section of hedgerow re-
moved to allow access to the site and a visi-
bility splay. Twelve existing trees are shown 
on this boundary, only two of which were 
due for removal. What were the developers 
thinking of?!  The hedgerow must be re-
instated as quickly as possible. There has 
been no permission to remove it, as far 
as I am aware.  
 
Smaller Housing Sites 
This section is uniquely short. No updates 
are needed regarding the report in February 
ï all cases had been determined. Not that 
there havenôt been any applications under 
this heading, just none in or near Harrogate 
that we have felt the need to comment on. If 
I count both larger and smaller housing ap-
plications, there have actually been propos-
als for more than 887 dwellings over the Dis-
trict since I last wrote! This covers a period 
of 14 weeks. That amounts to an average of 
well over 63 dwellings per week. Obviously 
not all these will get planning permission, 
but believe it or not we only need less than a 
dozen per week to satisfy the requirement! 
 
Anyway, my only new entrant here involves 
an office conversion to squeeze in just two 
more flats. This is at 2-4 Windsor Court on 
Clarence Drive.  The two flats would be ac-

commodated in a roof conversion. The real 
issue for us was one of design.  Alterations 
to the office block involved a mansard roof 
with a penthouse on top of that, three exter-
nal lift shafts, a canopy above the ground 
floor windows and eight Juliet balconies. We 
thought that the roof extensions, especially 
the penthouse, did not sit well on the build-
ing. The three lift shafts had ungainly flat 
tops as high as the top of the mansard roof. 
The canopy was a pleasant design, but 
spoilt by four of the Juliet balconies cutting 
through it. Gabled roof windows and two lar-
ger gables had been lost. All things consid-
ered the building had been changed beyond 
recognition, and not for the better. 
 

Other Applications 
At 57 St. Winifredôs Road three applica-
tions under permitted development rights 
were detailed in the previous newsletter. 
Some parts were allowed but a side exten-
sion and a front porch were not. Also not 
allowed was a curious small extension on a 
rear corner that was called a conservatory/
greenhouse. It did not look as if it would 
function well as either. The refusal was due 
to height but another application has been 
made for it, this time with a flat roof. Its link 
to the house is by about the length of a 
brick, so no door from the house which a 
conservatory would usually have. It doesnôt 
seem to have much glazing, so it canôt be 
very useful as a greenhouse either. What 
the thinking behind it is, I cannot imagine! 
 
A growing habit seems to be the erection of 
high fences on prominent frontages. I have 
selected some of these for comment be-
cause they often cause visual harm to the 
street scene.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

We looked at a retrospective application for 
91A Skipton Road  that included putting a 
timber fence on top of walls, creating a park-
ing space at the rear and putting totally un-


